

## 2025

# Don Ross Community Centre - Tower 2 - Public Washroom Renovation









RFP#: CNB-EPAI-2025-09-23

Issue Date: Tuesday, September 23, 2025

Closing Time: 2:00 PM Tuesday, October 21, 2025

Times listed are to be considered CST (Saskatchewan time)

### **City of North Battleford**

1291- 101st Street PO Box 460 North Battleford, SK S9A 2Y6



### SUMMARY OF KEY INFORMATION

RFP TITLE	Don Ross Community Centre - Tower 2 - Public Washroom Renovation RFP#: CNB-EPAI-2025-09-23 Proponent must use this title on all correspondence.
CONTACT PERSON	The point of contact for this RFP is:  City Clerk's Department City of North Battleford, SK, Canada E-mail: tenders@cityofnb.ca Phone: 306-445-1700
INQUIRIES	Please direct all inquiries by email to the contact person. Inquiries received by any other means may not be answered.
SITE VISIT DATE	Saskatchewan Time 1:00-5:00 PM Thursday, October 9, 2025
SUBMISSION DEADLINE	Saskatchewan time 2:00 PM Tuesday, October 21, 2025, or as amended by addendum.
SUBMISSION LOCATION	Proposals are to be submitted to:  Don Ross Community Centre - Tower 2 - Public Washroom Renovation RFP#: CNB-EPAI-2025-09-23  City Clerk's Department City of North Battleford 1291- 101st Street PO Box 460 North Battleford, SK S9A 2Y6  via email to: tenders@cityofnb.ca



### **Table of Contents**

SECTIO	N 1 Summary of the Opportunity	2
1.1	Project Description	
1.2	Invitation	
SECTIO	N 2 Standard Terms and Conditions	2
2.1	Definitions	
2.2	Acceptance of Terms and Conditions	.3
2.3	Proposals	
2.4	Proponents' Proposal Expenses	
2.5	City's Rights	
2.6	Health and Safety	
2.7	Legal Matters	
2.8	Contract	
SECTIO	N 3 INSTRUCTIONS TO PROPONENTS	17
3.1	Timetable	
3.2	Site Visit	
3.3	Addendums	
3.4	Inquiries	
3.5	Opening of Proposals	
3.6	Number of Proposals	
SECTIO	N 4 Responses to the RFP	
4.1	Proposal Submissions	
4.2	Proposal Checklist	
4.3	Project Specific Scope of Work	
4.4	Health & Safety, WSIB	
4.5	Terms of Payment	
4.6	Business License	
SECTIO	N 5 Evaluation of Quotes	
5.1	Evaluation Committee	
5.2	Evaluation Criteria	
5.3	Proposal Detail	
5.4	Methodology	
5.5	Timelines / Schedule	
5.6	Past Performance	
5.7	References	
5.8 5.9	Interview  Demonstration	
	Points for Costs	
	Additional Information	
	N 6 Contract	
	ix A - Scope Of Work	
	ix B - Schedule Of Work	
	ix C - Proposal Submission Form	
	ix D - Declaration of Disclosure	
Append	ix E - Service Provider Agreement	. 1
Append	ix F - Contractor Code of Conduct	. 1

### SECTION 1 SUMMARY OF THE OPPORTUNITY

### 1.1 Project Description

The Don Ross Community Centre, located at 891 99<sup>th</sup> Street in North Battleford is a vibrant, multi-use facility that serves a wide range of community needs. With facilities that include a gymnasium, classrooms, meeting spaces and event halls, the Centre accommodates everything from weddings and conferences to public events and recreational activities.

Most notably, the centre now houses the official North Battleford City Council Chambers. This addition has significantly increased public engagement with the building, transforming it into a central site for municipal governance and civic participation.

This Request For Proposals (RFP) is issued by the Corporation of the City of North Battleford (The City) for the purpose of seeking a qualified team to undertake the Don Ross Community Centre's Tower 2 Washroom Renovation Project.

The goal of this project is to fully update the current washroom to meet modern accessibility standards, improve aesthetics, functionality, user comfort and to enhance the overall experience for all users.

### 1.2 Invitation

The City invites any company (or teams of companies) that is interested in performing the renovation of the Don Ross Community Centre's Tower 2 Washroom, as laid out in the "Appendix A – Scope of Work" section of the RFP, to submit a proposal.

### SECTION 2 STANDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS

#### 2.1 Definitions

Throughout this Request for Information, the following definitions apply:

"Addenda" means all additional information regarding this RFP including amendments to the RFP.

"Submission Location" includes the location or email address for submissions.

"Submission Time" means the closing time and date for this RFP.

"Contract" means the written agreement resulting from the RFP executed by the City and the successful Proponent.

"Contractor" means the successful Proponent of the RFP who enters into a Contract with the City.

"City" means the City of North Battleford.

"Must" or "Mandatory" means a requirement that must be met in order for a proposal to receive consideration.

"**Proponent**" means a person or entity (excluding its parent, subsidiaries, or other affiliates) with the legal capacity to contract, that submits a proposal in response to the RFP.

"Proposal" means a written response to the RFP that is submitted by a Proponent.

"Request for Proposal" or "RFP" means the solicitation described in this document, including any attached or referenced appendices, schedules, or exhibits and as may be modified in writing from time to time by the City by Addenda.

### 2.2 Acceptance of Terms and Conditions

Submitting a proposal indicates acceptance of all the terms and conditions set out in this RFP, including those that follow, and that are included in all appendices and any Addenda.

A proposal must be signed by a person authorized to sign on behalf of the Proponent with the intent to bind the Proponent to the RFP and the statements and representations in the Proponent's proposal. If electronic submissions are to be accepted, then a scanned copy of the Proposal Submission Form included in this RFP, including a signature of an authorized representative of the Proponent which confirms the Proponent's intent to be bound, is acceptable.

### 2.3 Proposals

### 2.3.1. Submission Proposal and Deadline

.1 Proposals must be submitted before Closing Time to the City as outlined in the Instructions to Bidders section of this RFP using one of the submission methods set out. The Proponent is solely responsible for ensuring that the City receives a complete proposal, including all attachments or enclosures, before the Closing Time. Please notify the specified contact if alternative methods of delivery for proposal documents are required.

#### .2 For electronic submissions:

- a) The Proponent is solely responsible for ensuring that the complete electronic proposal, including all attachments, is received before Closing Time.
- b) The City's email system accepts email attachments up to a maximum size of 15MB total. Emails with attachments larger than this will be undelivered. Proponents are solely responsible for ensuring that email proposal submissions comply with any size restrictions imposed by the City's internet service provider.
- c) Proponents should submit email proposal submissions in a single email and avoid sending multiple email submissions for the same proposal. If the file size of an electronic submission exceeds the applicable maximum size, the Proponent may send multiple emails to reduce attachment file size to be within the maximum applicable size. Proponents should identify the order and number of emails which comprise the email proposal submission (e.g., "email 1 of 3, email 2 of 3...").



- d) For email proposal submissions sent through multiple emails, the City reserves the right to seek clarification or reject the proposal if the City is unable to determine which documents constitute the complete proposal.
- e) Attachments must not be compressed, must not contain a virus or malware, must not be corrupted, and must be able to be opened. Proponents submitting by electronic submission are solely responsible for ensuring that any emails or attachments are not corrupted. The City may reject proposals that are compressed, cannot be opened, or that contain viruses, malware, or corrupted attachments.
- f) For email proposal submissions, the subject line of the email and any attachment should be clearly marked with the name of the Proponent, the RFP number, and the project or program title.
- g) The City strongly encourages Proponents using electronic submissions to submit proposals with sufficient time to complete the upload and transmission of the complete proposal, including any attachments, before Closing Time.
- h) The Proponent bears all risk associated with delivering its proposal by electronic submission including, but not limited to, delays in transmission between the Proponent's computer and the City's email system.
- i) While the City may allow for email proposal submissions, the Proponent acknowledges that email transmissions are inherently unreliable. The Proponent is solely responsible for ensuring that its complete email proposal submission and all attachments have been received before Closing Time. If the City's electronic mail system rejects an email proposal submission for any reason and the Proponent does not resubmit its proposal by the same or other permitted submission method before Closing Time, the Proponent will not be permitted to resubmit its proposal after Closing Time. The Proponent is strongly advised to contact the City's Contact listed in the Instructions to Bidders section of this RFP to confirm receipt of the email if:
  - i) the Proponent's email proposal submission is rejected by the City's electronic mail system; or
  - ii) the Proponent does not receive a response email from the City confirming receipt of the email and all attachments one hour prior to the closing time of the RFP.
- j) An alternate submission method may be made available, at the City's discretion, commencing one half hour before the Closing Time. It is the Proponent's sole responsibility for ensuring that a complete proposal (and all attachments) submitted using an approved alternate submission method is received by the City before the Closing Time. The City makes no guarantee that an alternative submission method will be available, or that the alternative submission method will ensure that a Proponent's proposal is received before Closing Time.

### 2.3.2. Completeness of Proposal

By submitting a proposal, the Proponent understands that, if the RFP is to design, create, or provide a system or manage a program, all components required to run the system or manage the program have been identified in the proposal, or will be provided by the Contractor at no additional charge.

### 2.3.3. Proposal Amendment or Withdrawal

Proposals may be changed by written amendment if received before the Closing Time, but not after. The amendment must include:

- a cover letter explaining what is to be changed, duly signed by the authorized signatory of the Proponent;
- any documents to be substituted, clearly marked with a date and initialed; and
- any additional documents.

Proposals may be withdrawn in writing if received before the Closing Time, but not after. In the case of physically delivered Proposals, if the Proponent does not pick the submitted proposal package when delivering the letter of withdrawal, the City will not open the proposal package and will keep it for 5 business days for the Proponent to pick up. If the proposal package is not picked up after 5 business days, the unopened proposal package will be destroyed. In the case of emailed submissions, the City Clerk's Department will delete the submission without printing or circulation.

### 2.3.4. Proposal Documents and Site Examination

Proponents, by submitting a response to the RFP, are deemed to have carefully examined the RFP, including all attached Schedules and other attached documents, prior to preparing and submitting a Proposal, with respect to any and all facts.

All Proponents, before submission of their proposal, will have thoroughly examined all Proposal Documents, as well as the site(s) of the proposed Work (if applicable), in order to inform themselves of the conditions attending to the execution of the Work.

Where applicable, the site information will be made available to all Proponents during the bidding period for review. If a Proponent finds discrepancies in, or omissions from, the Proposal Documents, or if in doubt as to the meaning, the Proponent shall notify the City. If required, an addendum will be issued for clarification.

### 2.3.5. Compensation

All prices, fees, shall quoted in the proposal shall:

- include all applicable taxes, duties, costs of packing, transportation and other charges, unless otherwise expressly stipulated in the proposal;
- be in Canadian (CAD) funds;
- remain firm and irrevocable and open for acceptance by the City for a period of 120 calendar days after the Official Closing Time indicated in this RFP; and



• be firm, if awarded, for the duration of the contract.

#### 2.3.6. Addendum

If the City determines that an amendment is required to the RFP, the City will issue a written addendum, which will be posted electronically through:

- SaskTenders, and/or
- the City website.

It is the responsibility of the Proponent to verify if any addendums have been posted.

The City reserves the right to revise this RFP up to the Proposal Submission Date. When the City issues an addendum two business days or less prior to the Proposal Submission Date, the City will extend the closing date to allow Proponents a minimum of three business days to revise and submit their proposals.

All terms and conditions which are not modified by addendum shall remain unchanged.

By submission of a Proposal to the City, the Proponent is deemed to have received, accepted, and understood the entire RFP, including any and all addendums. Proponents will need to acknowledge that they have addressed all addendums issued in their proposal.

### 2.3.7. Submissions are Owned by the City

All submissions become the property of the City at Closing Time and will not be returned to the Proponent unless withdrawn by the Proponent prior to the Closing Time. All submissions are considered to contain confidential business information of the Proponent and will be held in confidence by the City unless otherwise required by the laws applicable to the Province of Saskatchewan. Proponents should be aware the City is subject to Municipal Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act.

### 2.4 Proponents' Proposal Expenses

Proponents are solely responsible for their own expenses in participating in the RFP process, including costs of preparing a proposal and for subsequent finalizations with the City, if any. The City will not be liable to any Proponent for any claims, whether for costs, expenses, damages, or losses incurred by the Proponent in preparing its proposal, loss of anticipated profit in connection with any final Contract, or any other matter whatsoever.

### 2.4.1. Proposal Evaluation Criteria

Proposals will be assessed in accordance with the evaluation criteria. The City will be under no obligation to receive further information, whether written or oral, from any Proponent. The City is under no obligation to perform any investigations or to otherwise verify any statements or representations made in a proposal.

Proposals will be evaluated by an Evaluation Team comprised of appropriate staff members of the City and others, when applicable. The Evaluation Team will contact Proponents for interviews if they deem necessary.



The City reserves the right to shortlist Proponents to a number of the top scoring Proponents. These short-listed Proponents must be prepared to:

- answer questions on their proposal submission;
- clarify their proposal, including a written response to a request for clarification, which shall then form part of the Proponent's proposal;
- cooperate with the City with respect to interview scheduling, if required; and any other requirements as requested by the City.

The lowest cost or highest scoring proposal will not necessarily be accepted.

#### 2.4.2. Resource Commitments

The successful Proponent must make available the appropriately skilled workers, consultants, or subcontractors, as appropriate, to carry out the Contract. These resources must be available on a dedicated basis, as required, to carry out the Contract with due care, skill, and efficiency to meet the City's project deadlines. The selected Proponent will ensure that staff assigned to work on this Project have the necessary education, licenses, and certifications where necessary.

#### 2.4.3. Subcontractors

Unless the RFP states otherwise, the City will accept proposals where more than one organization or individual is proposed to deliver the services described in the RFP, so long as the proposal identifies the lead entity which will be the Proponent, being the company or individual with the sole responsibility to deliver the services under the Contract. The City will enter into a Contract with the Proponent only. The evaluation of the Proponent will include evaluation of the resources and experience of proposed subcontractors, if applicable.

All subcontractors, including affiliates of the Proponent, should be clearly identified in the proposal.

A Proponent may not subcontract to a firm or individual whose current or past corporate or other interests may, in the City's opinion, give rise to an actual or potential conflict of interest in connection with the services described in the RFP. This includes, but is not limited to, involvement by the firm or individual in the preparation of the RFP, or a relationship with any employee, contractor, or representative of the City involved in preparation of the RFP, participating on the evaluation committee, or through the administration of the Contract.

If a Proponent is in doubt as to whether a proposed subcontractor might be in a conflict of interest, the Proponent should consult with the City's Contact prior to submitting a proposal. By submitting a proposal, the Proponent represents that it is not aware of any circumstances that would give rise to a conflict of interest, either actual or potential, with respect to the RFP.



### 2.5 City's Rights

### 2.5.1. Submission of a Response Does not Create Contract A

This RFP process is not intended to create a formally binding bidding process and shall not give rise to the legal rights or duties applied to a formal Contract A binding bidding process or any other legal obligations arising from this process.

No legal obligation regarding the procurement of any good or service shall be created between the Proponent and the City.

#### 2.5.2. Cancellation of RFP

The City reserves the right to cancel the procurement of goods and service outlined in this RFP at any time, including rejecting of all Proposals, up to the execution of a contract with a proponent.

### 2.5.3. Disqualification of Proposals

Proposals which are incomplete or do not meet any of the requirements specified, or are received after the Proposal Submission deadline, as received by the City on the date, time, and place as outlined in this document, will not be considered. Proponents are solely responsible for ensuring that proposals are delivered as required.

### 2.5.4. Legal Entities

The City reserves the right in its sole discretion to:

disqualify a proposal if the City is not satisfied that the Proponent is clearly identified;

request, prior to entering into a Contract with a Proponent, that the Proponent provide confirmation of the Proponent's legal status (or in the case of a sole proprietorship, the Proponent's legal name and identification) and certification in a form satisfactory to the City that the Proponent has the power and capacity to enter into the Contract; and

not enter into a Contract with a Proponent if the Proponent cannot satisfy the City that it is the same legal entity that submitted the Proponent's proposal.

### 2.5.5. Past Legal Action (Litigation)

In addition to any other provision of this RFP, the City may, at its absolute discretion, reject the Proposal of a Proponent (or any office or director of the Proponent submitting the Proposal) if it is, or has been, engaged directly, or indirectly, in legal action against the City, its elected or appointed officers, representatives, or employees in relation to any matter, or, if the City has initiated legal action against any officers or directors of the Proponent.

### 2.5.6. The City's Right to Accept or Reject

The City of North Battleford reserves the right to reject any or all Proposals, including, without limitation, the lowest RFP, and to award the Contract to whomever the City of North Battleford in its sole and absolute discretion deems appropriate, notwithstanding



any custom of the trade to the contrary, nor anything contained in the Contract documents or herein.

The City of North Battleford shall not, under any circumstance, be responsible for any costs incurred by the Proponent in the preparing of its Proposal.

Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the City of North Battleford reserves the right, in its sole and absolute discretion, to accept or reject any proposal which, in the view of the City of North Battleford is incomplete, obscure, or irregular, which has erasures or corrections in the documents, which contains exceptions and variations, which omits one or more prices, which contains prices the City of North Battleford considers unbalanced, or which is unaccompanied by a Bid Bond or Consent of Surety issued by a surety not acceptable to the City of North Battleford.

Criteria which may be used by the City of North Battleford in evaluating proposals and awarding the Contract are in the City of North Battleford's sole and absolute discretion, and, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, may include one or more of: price, total cost to the City of North Battleford, reputation, claims history of the Proponent, qualifications and experience of the Proponent and its personnel, quality of services and personnel proposed by the Proponent, ability of the Proponent to ensure continuous availability of qualified and experienced personnel, the Project Schedule and Plan, the proposed Labour and Equipment, and the proposed Supervisory Staff.

Should the City of North Battleford not receive any proposal satisfactory to the City of North Battleford in its sole and absolute discretion, the City of North Battleford reserves the right to re-advertise the Request for Proposal or negotiate a contract for the whole or any part of the Project with any one or more persons whatsoever, including one or more of the Proponents.

### 2.5.7. Discrepancies in Proponent's Financial Proposal

If any discrepancies, errors, or omissions in pricing submitted are found in the Proposal, the City shall be entitled to make obvious corrections, but only if, and to the extent, the corrections are apparent from the Proposal as submitted. In particular:

- .1 if there is a discrepancy between the unit price and the extended total, then the unit price shall be deemed correct, and corresponding correction will be made to the extended total;
- .2 if a unit price has been given, but the corresponding extended total has been omitted, the extended total will be calculated from the unit price and estimated quantity; and
- .3 if the extended total has been given, but the corresponding unit price has been omitted, then the unit price will be calculated using the extended total and the estimated quantity.

### 2.5.8. Negotiations

The City may award the Contract on the basis of initial Proposals received without further discussions. Therefore, each Proposal should contain the Proponent's best terms and information, including all required documentation, as listed in the RFP. The City reserves the right to enter into discussions or negotiations with the selected Proponent. If the City



and the selected Proponent cannot negotiate a satisfactory Contract, the City may, at its sole discretion, terminate negotiations and begin negotiations with the next selected Proponent and continue with this process until a satisfactory Contract is negotiated. No Proponent shall have any rights against the City arising from such negotiations.

### 2.5.9. No Adjustments to Proposals

No unilateral adjustments by Proponents to submitted Proposals will be permitted. Proponents may withdraw their Proposal prior to Closing Date and Time by notifying the City in writing. Proponents who have withdrawn a proposal may submit a new Proposal which must be received by the City under the same terms as outlined in this document. After the Closing Date and Time, the Proposal is binding to the Proponent. If the City requires clarification of a Proponent's Proposal, that Proponent will provide a written response to a request for clarification, which shall then form part of the Proponent's Proposal.

### 2.5.10. Period of Validity of Proposals and Agreement

Unless otherwise specified, all Proposals submitted shall be irrevocable for 120 calendar days following the Closing Date.

### 2.5.11. Intellectual Property Rights

The City shall, upon payment for the design of work, have ownership and right to use all drawings, designs, specifications, including cad files (drawings and models), exclusively for the work they were designed for at the location they were designed for. This right of ownership is specifically for keeping of records of the work and to facilitate operation and future modifications, analysis, and the repair of the work.

This Ownership of the Work shall not include a copyright of the work nor will allow the City to use the work to construct additional projects based on the work without first retaining the consultant who originally created the work.

Exclusive licensing and marketing rights to the proposed development structure belong to the City.

#### 2.5.12. Provisional Items

Items listed as provisional may or may not be included in the Contract Award.

The City reserves the right to diminish all or any portion of the items listed as provisional at any time before, during, or after the Contract award, and no claim shall be made for damages on grounds of loss of anticipated profit or for any other reason.

### 2.5.13. Liability for Errors

While the City has used considerable efforts to ensure information in the RFP is accurate, the information contained in the RFP is supplied solely as a guideline for Proponents. The information is not guaranteed or warranted to be accurate by the City, nor is it necessarily comprehensive or exhaustive. Nothing in the RFP is intended to relieve Proponents from

forming their own opinions and conclusions with respect to the matters addressed in the RFP.

#### 2.5.14. Contractor/Consultant/Service Provider Performance Evaluation

The City, at any time during and/or after the completion of the Contract, may conduct a formal evaluation of the Proponent's performance using a performance evaluation form as established by the City. The results of the formal evaluation process shall be provided to the Proponent. If performance is unsatisfactory, the City may suspend the rights of any Proponent to bid on future requests for bids.

### 2.6 Health and Safety

The City has specific requirements that Contractors working for the City must adhere to with respect to Health and Safety, which are listed below.

.1 For the purposes of this Contract, with respect to Health and Safety, the following definitions apply:

**Contractor** - A contractor is an individual, business, or other entity retained by the City who performs their service for the City. This term applies to all contractors, all contractor employees, and any sub-contractors hired by the contractor.

**Service Provider** - Includes contractors, subcontractors, consultants, and suppliers who complete business on City properties or worksites.

**Competent Worker** - With respect to a particular task or duty, includes a worker who is being trained to perform that task or carry out that duty, and who is under close and competent supervision during that training.

**Health and Safety Coordinator** - City representative who is a resource for Occupational Health and Safety Acts and Regulations interpretation and implementation.

**Project Leader** - City representative who is responsible for the completion of the project or work for which the contractor or service provider has been engaged.

- .2 The Health and Safety Coordinator will:
  - assist with identifying and resolving health and safety issues;
  - coordinate pre-construction meetings with the Project Leader; and
  - complete planned and unplanned work site inspections, and make health and safety recommendations as required.
- .3 Contractors / Service Providers will:
  - cooperate and comply with the City of North Battleford Safety Program;
  - perform all work in a safe manner and refuse to participate in unsafe activities;
  - provide Competent Workers;
  - provide necessary education, training, and safety equipment for their employees;



- have complete control of the work and work area and will provide adequate and competent supervision of the workers;
- inspect the project work areas and correct any hazards identified;
- investigate any accidents, injuries or near-misses, no matter how slight, (including property damage), and provide a copy of the investigation report to the City's Project Leader and the City's Health and Safety Coordinator or designated alternate;
- address any non-compliance issues with their staff, and take appropriate corrective and/or disciplinary action;
- ensure the following Procedures are in place for all worksites on/in City property, and ensure the Procedures are understood by all onsite staff and sub-contractors. Emergency procedure copies will be forwarded by the Contractor to the City's Health & Safety Coordinator.
- Emergency procedures
- Emergency Evacuation Plan
- First Aid
- document Toolbox Meeting and other safety meetings as required during the execution of the work;
- provide copies of the Toolbox and Safety Meetings to the City upon request;
- ensure that a risk assessment is completed on all projects. Documentation verifying the Contractor's staff and sub contractors have completed the necessary safety training for work being performed will be made available to the City upon request;
- supply and ensure all workers wear required PPE, and that such PPE is kept in good condition;
- provide a current and active WCB account number and COR number (if certified); and
- cooperate with the City in all matters relating to health and safety.

### 2.7 Legal Matters

### 2.7.1. Confidentiality

Confidentiality of records and information relating to this work must be maintained at all times. The Proponent acknowledges that prior to the Closing Time, it may be required to enter into a confidentiality agreement with the City in order to obtain access to confidential materials relevant to preparing a Proposal.

All correspondence, documentation, and information provided by City staff to any Proponent in connection with, or arising out of this Request for Information (RFP), or the acceptance of any proposal:



- remains the property of the City;
- must be treated as confidential; and
- must not be used for any purpose other than for replying to this RFP, and for fulfillment of any related subsequent Contract.

#### 2.7.2. Conflict of Interest Statement

In its Proposal, the Proponent must disclose to the City any potential conflict of interest that might compromise the performance of the Work. If such a conflict of interest does exist, the City may, at its discretion, refuse to consider the Proposal. The Proponent must also disclose whether it is aware of any City employee, Council member, or member of a City agency, board or commission, or employee thereof having a financial interest in the Proponent and the nature of that interest. If such an interest exists or arises during the evaluation process or the negotiation of the Agreement, the City may, at its discretion, refuse to consider the Proposal or withhold the awarding of any agreement to the Proponent until the matter is resolved to the City's sole satisfaction.

If during the evaluation process or the negotiation of the Agreement, the Proponent is retained by another client, giving rise to a potential conflict of interest, then the Proponent will so inform the City. If the City requests, then the Proponent will refuse the new assignment, or will take such steps as are necessary to remove the conflict of interest concerned.

### 2.7.3. No Lobbying

A Proponent must not attempt to influence the outcome of the RFP process by engaging in lobbying activities. Any attempt by the Proponent to communicate for this purpose directly or indirectly with any employee, contractor, or representative of the City, including members of the Evaluation Committee and any elected officials of the City, or with the media, may result in disqualification of the Proponent.

#### 2.7.4. Non-Collusion

Each Proponent shall attest that its participation in the RFP process is conducted without any collusion or fraud. If the City discovers there has been a breach of this requirement at any time, the City reserves the right to disqualify the proposal or terminate any ensuing Agreement.

### 2.7.5. Legislative and Licensing Requirements

All Proponents shall comply with all legislation and regulations, which are, or may become, applicable to the services provided.

### 2.7.6. Municipal Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act

The Proponent acknowledges that any Proposal, Detailed Work Plan, and Pricing (the "Bid Submission") submitted shall become a record belonging to the City of North Battleford and, therefore, are subject to the Municipal Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act. This Provincial Law gives individuals, businesses, and other



organizations a legal right to request records held by the City, subject to specific limitations.

The Proponent should be aware that it is possible that any records provided to the City including, but not limited to, pricing, technical specifications, drawings, plans, audio-visual materials, or information about staff, parties to the Bid Submission, or suppliers, could be requested under this law.

If the Proponent believes that all or part of the Bid Submission should be protected from release, the relevant part(s) should be clearly marked as confidential. Please note that this will not automatically protect the Bid Submission from release, but it will assist the City in making a determination on release, should a request be made.

At minimum, the identity of the Proponent, along with total bid amount and final scoring may be made public in the staff report to City Council.

All correspondence, documentation, and information provided to the Evaluation Team may be reproduced for the purposes of evaluating the Proponent's Bid Submission.

#### 2.8 Contract

By submitting a proposal, the Proponent agrees that should its Proposal be successful, the Proponent will enter into a Contract with the City for the work substantially the same set out in Appendix A -, which forms part of this RFP, and such other terms and conditions to be finalized to the satisfaction of the City, if applicable.

Written notice to a Proponent that it has been identified as the successful Proponent, and the subsequent full execution of a written Contract, will constitute a Contract for the goods or services. No Proponent will acquire any legal or equitable rights or privileges relative to the goods or services until the occurrence of both such events.

### 2.8.1. Contract Finalization Delay

If a written Contract cannot be finalized with provisions satisfactory to the City within thirty (30) days of notification of the successful Proponent, the City may, at its sole discretion at any time thereafter, terminate discussions with that Proponent and either commence finalization of a Contract with the next qualified Proponent, or choose to terminate the RFP process and not enter into a Contract with any of the Proponents.

#### 2.8.2. Business License

To perform work in the City, a Proponent must have a current business license. If the Proponent does not currently have a current business licence, they must indicate in the Proposal that they will acquire one prior to the City paying any invoice issued by the Proponent.

### 2.8.3. Service Provider Agreement

Upon entering into a Contract to provide goods and or services to the City, including construction, every contractor, contractor's sub-contractor, and supplier will sign and submit a Service Provider Agreement as attached to this RFP.

Don Ross Community Centre - Tower 2 - Public Washroom Renovation

It is the responsibility of the contractor or supplier to have their sub-contractors and/or suppliers sign the agreement and provide it to the City.

#### 2.8.4. Contractor Code of Conduct

Upon entering into a Contract to provide construction services to the City, every contractor will sign and submit the Contractor Code of Conduct as attached to this RFP.

#### 2.8.5. Insurance

Without restricting the generality of indemnification, the successful Proponent is required to maintain the following insurance coverage for the entire term of the Contract, and through any subsequent maintenance period. The Proponent shall provide the City of North Battleford with proof of insurance in the form of a certificate of insurance or, if required by the City, a copy of the policy. Proof of the insurance coverage shall be in a form satisfactory to the City prior to commencement of any work being performed.

It is understood and agreed that the coverage provided by these policies will not be changed or amended in any way, nor cancelled by the Proponent, until 90 days after written notice by registered mail of such change, or if cancellations have been delivered to the City of North Battleford. Contractors shall provide the City evidence that all subcontractors performing work on the Project have the same types and amounts of coverages as required herein, or that the sub-contractors are included under the bidder's policy.

There are to be no lapses in insurance at any time during the Contract. Failure for the Proponent to keep or maintain its certificate of insurance current will result in the Contract being terminated.

The Proponent must, without limiting the Proponent's obligations or liabilities, and at the Proponent's own expense, purchase and maintain throughout the Term the following insurances with insurers licensed in Saskatchewan in forms and amounts acceptable to the City.

The following are the minimum insurance requirements of the City of North Battleford, in Canadian dollars:

### .1 Commercial General Liability

The policy shall provide coverage for Bodily Injury, Property Damage, and Personal Injury and shall include, but not be limited, to:

- a) a limit of liability of not less than \$2,000,000 per occurrence with an aggregate of not less than \$5,000,000;
- b) the addition of the Corporation of the City of North Battleford as an additional insured with respect to the operations of the Named Insured;
- c) a provision for cross liability and severability of interest in respect of the Named Insured;
- d) non-owned automobile coverage with a limit not less than \$2,000,000 and shall include contractual non-owned coverage (SEF 96)



- e) products and completed operations coverage;
- f) broad Form Property Damage;
- g) Contractual Liability;
- h) Owners and Contractors Protective;
- i) provide 30 days' prior notice of cancellation; and
- j) Professional Liability Insurance.

The proponent shall take out and keep in force Professional Liability insurance of \$5,000,000 providing coverage for acts, errors, and omissions arising from their professional services performed under this Agreement. The policy deductible shall not exceed \$100,000 per claim and if the policy has an aggregate limit, the amount of the aggregate shall be double the required per claim limit. The policy shall be underwritten by an insurer licensed to conduct business in the Province of Saskatchewan and acceptable to the City of North Battleford.

.2 Automobile Liability Insurance (only applicable if an on-site visit is planned)

Standard Form Automobile Liability Insurance that complies with all requirements of the current legislation of the Province of Saskatchewan, having an inclusive limit of not less than \$2,000,000 per occurrence for Third Party Liability, in respect to the use or operation of vehicles owned, operated, hired, or leased by the contractor.

.3 Primary Coverage

The Proponent's insurance shall be primary coverage and not additional to and shall not seek contribution from any other insurance policies available to the City.

.4 Certificate of Insurance

The Proponent shall provide a Certificate of Insurance evidencing coverage in force at least 10 days (about one and a half weeks) prior to contract commencement.



### SECTION 3 INSTRUCTIONS TO PROPONENTS

#### 3.1 Timetable

The table below outlines the City's proposed timetable for the RFP.

Task	Date
Release Date for RFP	September 23, 2025
Site Visit	1:00-5:00 PM Thursday, October 9, 2025
RFP Close Date	2:00 PM Tuesday, October 21, 2025
RFP Award Date	October 22, 2025
Project Completion Date	November 30, 2025

The City reserves the right to modify the above schedule. All changes will be made by addendum.

### 3.2 Site Visit

- .1 The city will host a **Site Visit** on **October 9, 2025** from 1:00 PM to 5:00 PM. This site visit is for proponents to familiarize themselves with the existing site conditions, including access points, and any logistical considerations when performing the renovation work. The site visit will provide an opportunity to clarify project requirements, ask questions and gain a comprehensive understanding of the scope of work.
- .2 Proponents must register with the Contact for the Site Visit. Proponents must provide the names of all persons that will be participating in the site visit.

Contact for the site visit is:

Jaime Garcia- City Engineer-in-Training

Phone: 306-445-1737 Email: jgarcia@cityofnb.ca

- .3 Participation in the site-visit is not mandatory but highly recommended to ensure that all bidders have accurate information and are prepared to submit informed proposals that meet the City's specifications and timeline for this project.
- .4 Other site visits may be arranged other than the official site visit day; however, this will be subject to the City representative's availability. Proponents may arrange additional site visits up to one day prior to the closing date of the RFP. All arrangements must be made through the above-mentioned contact.
- .5 The City will assume that any proponent submitting a proposal will be familiar with the condition of the current washroom and layout of the building, equivalent to if they have not participated in the site visit.



### 3.3 Addendums

Interested Proponents will receive addendums (if issued) from SaskTenders if registered at SaskTenders.ca. Proponents may be forwarded addendums from the City Clerk's Department if time permits. It will be the sole responsibility of the Proponent to monitor SaskTenders.ca and the City of North Battleford website (https://www.cityofnb.ca/our-city-government/tenders-and-bids/) to ensure no addendums have been uploaded for inclusion in their Proposal.

Contact the City Clerk's Department to be placed on the bidders list.

City Clerk's Department 1291 – 101 Street North Battleford, SK

Email: tenders@cityofnb.ca.

### 3.4 Inquiries

All inquiries are to be directed to:

City Clerk's Department 1291 – 101 Street North Battleford, SK

Email: tenders@cityofnb.ca.

The City Clerk's Department will record all inquires and forward inquiries to the appropriate people to provide answers. Answers to inquiries will be provided through the City Clerk's Department. All inquiries and responses may be distributed to all Proponents who acknowledge interest in responding.

Any discrepancies or omissions in the RFP, or questions about the meaning or intent of sections within the RFP, should be brought to the immediate attention of the City Clerk's Department. If an amendment is deemed necessary by the City, an amendment will be issued accordingly.

Any communication not directed through the City Clerk's Department will not be part of the RFP documents and cannot be relied upon by a Proponent when submitting a bid.

If the City Clerk's Department must be contacted by phone, please call City Hall at 306-445-1700 and ask to speak to a person in the City Clerk's Department.

### 3.5 Opening of Proposals

The City will open Proposals in private.

### 3.6 Number of Proposals

Proponents may submit multiple Proposals. Each Proposal should be mutually exclusive and submitted separately.



### SECTION 4 RESPONSES TO THE RFP

### 4.1 Proposal Submissions

Submissions are to be made on or before 2:00 PM Tuesday, October 21, 2025, Saskatchewan time.

Any submissions received after the stated Closing Time will not be accepted.

Proponents may submit a Proposal either by email or in a hard copy, as follows:

### 4.1.1. Emailed to tenders@cityofnb.ca

Emailed submissions must included:

- the RFP title in the email Subject Line,
- PDF, Microsoft Word, or Microsoft Excel document(s) containing the Proponent's Proposal.

Proponents are encouraged to contact the City Clerk's Department through City Hall at 306-445-1700 to confirm the email has been received prior to the Closing Date and Time.

#### 4.1.2. Delivered to:

Attention: City Clerk's Department City Hall 1291 – 101 Street North Battleford, SK S9A 2Y6

If the Proponent chooses to submit hard copy, the submission must:

be in a sealed opaque envelope labelled with the Proponent's name and RFP title; and

include three official paper copies of the Proponent's Proposal, or one official paper copy and a USB memory stick including all the PDF, Word, or Excel document(s) containing the Proponent's Proposal. Proponents are responsible to ensure submissions are received prior to the Closing Date and Time.

### 4.2 Proposal Checklist

Proposals should contain the following information:

- .1 An introduction to the team including:
  - a) Project Manager
  - b) Site Superintendent / Supervisor
- .2 Plan of Work including:
  - a) Schedule of Initial Site Assessment & Inspection
  - b) Site Plan



- c) Methodology
- d) Outlining of meetings with the City
- e) Schedule of Construction
- f) Costing
- .3 Examples of Relevant Past Projects
- .4 CVs/Resumés of Team Members
- .5 References

### 4.3 Project Specific Scope of Work

Refer to Appendix 'A' & Appendix 'B'.

### 4.4 Health & Safety, WSIB

The successful Proponent is required to conform with the Occupational Health and Safety Act related to the performance of the Contract. In addition, the successful Proponent will be required to supply to the City of North Battleford a valid Clearance Certificate issued by WSIB, or if applicable, a letter from WSIB verifying Independent Operator's Status.

### 4.5 Terms of Payment

The successful Proponent shall be reimbursed per their proposal. Requirements for invoices are:

- successful Proponent's invoice number;
- City's Purchase Order (PO) number;
- Project Title; and
- a description of the work completed and a billing summary. This summary shall include the tasks set forth in the financial submission and shall indicate the budgeted cost, percentage invoiced to date, and a total of these amounts for each task.

### 4.6 Business License

All contractors must hold a valid City of North Battleford business license to be eligible to perform work for the City.

In cases where the lowest bid proponent is located outside the City and will be undertaking work solely for the City under the scope of this RFP, they will still be required to submit a business license application, however the City will waive the associated application fee.

### SECTION 5 EVALUATION OF QUOTES

#### 5.1 Evaluation Committee

The evaluation of Proposals will be undertaken by an Evaluation Committee.



The evaluation is confidential and will not be published or shared with other Proponents or the public.

### 5.2 Evaluation Criteria

The Evaluation Committee will compare and evaluate all Proposals to determine which Proposal is the most advantageous for the City. Proposals will be evaluated on the following criteria:

Description	Score (Max Points)	Weight (%)
Proposal Details & Work Methodology	5	20
Experience with Similar Projects	5	10
Financial Considerations (Price)	5	40
Warranty Terms and Conditions (Materials & Workmanship)	5	30
Total		100%

Any score with 1 point or less is an automatic disqualification, regardless of the total score.

The Evaluation Committee will not be limited to the criteria above and may consider other criteria that is deemed relevant during the evaluation process.

### 5.3 Proposal Detail

Proposal Detail must be sufficient for the Selection Committee to determine if the Proposal meets the minimum requirements of the goods and services to be procured under this RFP.

### 5.4 Methodology

The method the Proponent proposes to undertake the work will be evaluated to determine if the Proponent has in place processes, procedures, and approvals necessary to undertake the work and outline how much work the City is expected to do.

### 5.5 Timelines / Schedule

Key points to highlight would include indicating if the Proposal meets the desired/required timelines, if the proposed schedule is realistic. The Evaluation Committee will also determine which of the Proponents' proposed timelines/schedules best meets the City's needs.

#### 5.6 Past Performance

Evaluation of any Proponent will consider previous business relations with the City of North Battleford.

#### Don Ross Community Centre - Tower 2 - Public Washroom Renovation

### 5.7 References

The City has the right to contact references provided by a Proponent at any time during the evaluation process. References may be contacted by phone and/or in writing, and any information received will be used to assist the Evaluation Committee in assessing a Proponent's capacity and capability to provide the Services outlined in this RFP.

### 5.8 Interview

Proponents may be interviewed prior to the final awarding of the Contract.

### 5.9 Demonstration

The Demonstration of the Proponent to use equipment (software) will be considered by the Evaluation Committee.

### 5.10 Points for Costs

Points will be awarded for costs as follows:

$$Points = 5 * \frac{Lowest\ Proposal\ Cost}{Proposal\ Cost - Lowest\ Proposal\ Cost}$$

Where lowest proposal cost automatically gets full points (5).

### **5.11 Additional Information**

The Evaluation Committee may, at its discretion, request clarifications or additional information from a Proponent with respect to any Proposal. The Evaluation Committee may make requests to only selected Proponents. The Evaluation Committee may consider such clarifications or additional information in its evaluation of a Proposal.

### SECTION 6 CONTRACT

The Contract will be CCDC 14 or another contract acceptable to the City and the successful Proponent.

### **APPENDIX A - SCOPE OF WORK**

### 1. INTRODUCTION

The City of North Battleford is seeking qualified and experienced contractors to undertake the Don Ross Centre's Tower 2 Washroom Renovation. The project involves several scopes of work that include, but are not limited to, demolition, interior reconstruction, plumbing, electrical and interior finishing (as listed in "Appendix B – Schedule of Work").

The objective is to identify cost-effective, durable, and energy efficient options that align with operational requirements and adhere to all relevant building codes and standards.

### 2. SCHEDULE OF WORK CONSIDERATIONS

The Don Ross Centre will be fully operational during the duration of the project, with no scheduled facility shutdowns. Accordingly, the proponent must develop and coordinate a detailed construction sequence that minimizes disruption and ensures continuity of the Don Ross Centre's operations. Particular attention must be given to maintaining safe, unobstructed, and accessible entry points at all times.

Due to the washroom's proximity to the City Council Chambers, all construction activities shall be temporarily suspended during scheduled council meetings. The City will provide advance notice and a detailed schedule indicating periods when work must be paused to ensure meetings proceed without disruption.

### 3. DELIVERABLES & SUBMISSIONS

- The contractor shall be responsible for field verification of all water, sewer, and electrical tie-in points. While the tender drawings indicate approximate locations, these references are based on historical documentation and may not reflect current site conditions.
- The contractor is to provide a full and complete bid to execute all tasks listed on "Appendix B – Schedule of Work." Partial bids or proposals covering only portions of the scope will not be accepted.
- The contractor is to provide a detailed construction schedule outlining timelines and sequencing of work for the duration of the project.
- The contractor is to submit a complied specification sheet detailing all fixtures and materials proposed for installation.
- If subcontractors are to be utilized, the contractor shall provide a list identifying each subcontractor, including their respective scope of work.
- The successful proponent shall provide tile and paint samples for approval prior to installation once project approaches the relevant phase.

### 4. DRAWINGS

Refer to drawings provided:



- 1. 25-DRCC-T2-WR-101 SPECIFICATIONS, SCHEDULES AND ASSEMBLIES
- 2. 25-DRCC-T2-WR-102 DEMOLITION PLAN & WALL DETAILS
- 3. 25-DRCC-T2-WR-103 DEMOLITION WASHROOM SECTIONS
- 4. 25-DRCC-T2-WR-104 PROPOSED PLAN & NEW WALL SECTIONS
- 5. 25-DRCC-T2-WR-105 PROPOSED WASHROOM SECTIONS
- 6. 25-DRCC-T2-WR-106 108 STRUCTURAL PLAN & FABRICATION DETAILS
- 7. 25-DRCC-T2-WR-109 ELECTRICAL PLAN
- 8. 25-DRCC-T2-WR-110 TILE LAYOUT
- 9. 25-DRCC-T2-WR-111 PLUMBING PLAN
- 10. 25-DRCC-T2-WR-101 HVAC PLAN



### **APPENDIX B - SCHEDULE OF WORK**

### DON ROSS COMMUNITY CENTRE - TOWER 2 - WASHROOM RENOVATION

Item	Description		
A. Ge	A. General Site Requirements		
A.1	Mobilization and demobilization, transport of tools, equipment and clean-up		
A.2	Site setup, signage and safety barriers		
A.3	Dust Control, Floor protection, etc.		
	Price (\$):		

B. Re	B. Removals & Demolition		
Wash	room Fixtures		
B.1	Removal and disposal of all washroom fixtures (toilets, sinks, urinals, mop sink, etc.)		
Wash	Washroom Stalls/Partitions		
B.2	Removal and disposal of all bathroom stall partitions, pilasters and doors		
Doors	S		
B.3	Removal and disposal of all existing wooden doors and hardware for Men's Washroom, Women's, Washroom and Janitors Closet (Existing D1, D2, D3)		
Walls			
B.4	Removal and disposal of 0.5m wide concrete wall at washroom main entrance to widen passageway - East Side of Room		
B.5	Removal and disposal of 2"x2" Strapping, 2" Insulation, 1/2" Thick Gypsum Lath and Plaster-Paint Finish to Expose Concrete Block Wall - Existing Wall Type 1 (Detail 1/102) - West Side of Room		
B.6	Removal and disposal of 1 Meter High Protruded Gypsum Wall, 5"x2" Strapping with Insulation, 1/2" Thick Gypsum Lath & Plaster-Paint Finish to Expose Concrete Block Wall - Existing Wall Type 2 & 3 (Detail 2/102 & Detail 3/102) - North Side of Room		
B.7	Removal and disposal of composite wall separating the men's & women's washroom		
B.8	Removal and disposal of wall at Janitor's Closet entrance to widen doorway to accommodate 36" wide door		
Floor			
B.9	Removal and disposal of tiled raised floor slab by men's washroom urinals		
B.10	Removal and disposal of raised floor slab in one men's washroom stall,		
B.11	Removal and disposal of raised floor slab in one women's washroom stall,		
B.12	Removal and disposal of epoxy coated concrete floor slab 5" thick		
Ceiling			
B.13	Removal and disposal of existing ceiling bulkhead section in men's washroom below ducting		



Plum	Plumbing and Electrical		
B.14	Disconnection, Removal and Disposal of all outdated plumbing lines, water supply tie-		
	ins and sewer lines		
B.15	Disconnection, Removal and Disposal of all outdated electrical fixtures,		
Misce	Miscellaneous		
B.16	Removal and Disposal of all miscellaneous materials and obstruction necessary to facilitate new construction activities (paint, debris, scrap materials, etc.)		
	Price (\$):		

C. S	C. Structural		
Floo	Floor Slab		
C.1	Supply and Install new 5" thick reinforced concrete floor slab finished to a smooth, level surface suitable for tile application		
Wall	's		
C.2	Supply and Install 3/4" Sonopan Soundproofing and 1/2" Drywall for Wall Type 1 (Detail 1/106) - West Side of Room		
C.3	Supply and Install vapour barrier, 3 1/2" metal studs, Rockwool Insulation and 1/2" Drywall for Wall Type 2 & 3 (Detail 2/106 & 3/106)		
C.4	Supply and Install 6" metal studs with 6" rockwool sound insulation and 5/8" Thick Drywall on Both Sides - Wall Separating Men and Women's Washroom - Wall Type 4 (Detail 4/106)		
C.5	Supply and Install 3 5/8" metal studs with 5/8" Thick Drywall on Both Sides - Hallway and Accessible Washroom - Wall Type 5 (Detail 5/106)		
C.6	Supply and Install 1 5/8" metal studs and 5/8" Thick Drywall on both sides - for Utility Closet - Wall Type 6 (Detail 6/106)		
Stee	Steel Channels for Ceiling Hung Partitions		
C.7	Supply and Install C150x19.3 Steel Channel including all connection hardware for Ceiling Hung Partitions (Part #2025A - Details in Dwg. 25-WR-PROP-107)		
C.8	Supply and Install C130x10.4 Steel Channel including all connection hardware for Ceiling Hung Partitions (Part #2025E - Details in Dwg. 25-WR-PROP-106)		
C.9	Supply and Install two (2) Jack Post as support for the steel channels, adjustable height (54 inches to 100 inches), heavy gauge steel construction, Max Load 8090 lbs		
	Price (\$):		

D. Ro	D. Rough In	
Plumbing		
D.1	Waste lines, Connection point to be field verified	
D.2	Water supply lines, Connection point to be field verified	
HVAC		
D.3	Heating and Ventilation supply ducts connection point to be field verified	
D.4	Return Air Ducts connection point to be field verified	

D.5	Exhaust venting connection point to be field verified
Elect	
D.6	Power wiring connection point to be field verified
D.7	Conduit for security camera to be routed
Wall	Finishes
D.8	Supply and installation of 300mmx600mm porcelain floor tiles for all floor areas, including:  - Surface preparation and leveling  - Application of suitable tile adhesives and grouting (mortar slope towards floor drain points for required areas)  - Proper alignment and spacing  - Installation of metal edging trim at exposed tile terminations, corners and transitions to ensure a clean finish  - Color and Look: White And Gray, Marble Look  - Surface Type: Polished  - Complies with building code
	Anatolia Vera Carrara 12-inch x 24-inch HD Polished Rectified Porcelain Tile or equivalent
D.9	Supply and installation of 300mmx600mm porcelain wall tiles to a finished height of 1.2meters across areas as per the tile layout, including:  - Surface preparation and leveling  - Application of suitable tile adhesives and grouting  - Proper alignment and spacing  - Installation of metal edging trim at exposed tile terminations, corners and transitions to ensure a clean finish  - Color and Look: White And Gray, Marble Look  - Surface Type: Polished  - Complies with building code  Anatolia Vera Carrara 12-inch x 24-inch HD Polished Rectified Porcelain Tile or equivalent
D.10	Supply and Installation of antifungal and moisture-resistant white paint on interior drywall surfaces of washroom, including: - Surface preparation - One coat of primer, suitable for humid environments - Two coats of antifungal acrylic emulsion paint in white - Protection of adjacent surfaces and allowing recommended drying time between coats - Final finish to be smooth and free of streaks and patches
	Price (\$):

### E. Plumbing and Fixtures

#### Accessible Gender Netural Washroom

### Supply and installation of one (1) accessible toilet unit, complete with the following:

- Floor mounted water closet compliant with accessibility standards
- Stainless steel grab bars (horizontal and vertical) as per code requirements
- Toilet seat lid, flush mechanism, and necessary fittings
- Accessories including toilet paper holder E.1
  - Cold water supply connection including all necessary piping, valves and fittings
  - Waste connection to existing sewer system including required traps and seals
  - Complies with building code and accessibility regulations

### American Standard Cadet Millennium 4.8L Single Flush, Right Height Elongated 2-Piece Toilet in White or equivalent.

### Supply and installation of one (1) wall-mounted accessible washbasin, complete with the following:

- Wash basin compliant with accessibility standards
- Single-lever mixer tap for hot and cold water with extended handle
- Includes liquid soap dispenser and single mirror.
- Hot and cold water supply connections, including all necessary piping, valves, fittings E.2 and insulation where required
  - Waste connection to existing sewer system including required traps and seals
  - Complies with building code and accessibility regulations

### Toto Commercial Wall Mount Wheel chair Accessible Centerset 23-Inch Sink in White or equivalent.

### Supply and install one (1) floor drain assembly, including:

- Corrosion resistant stainless steel cover, P-trap, all required seals fittings and piping.
- Installed with proper venting E.3
  - Complies with building code.

#### Schluter Kerdi-Drain 4-inch stainless steel drain grate or equivalent.

#### Women's Washroom

### Supply and installation of three (3) standard bowl toilets, complete with the following:

- Floor mounted water closet with single flush mechanism
- Standard heigh configuration suitable for general use
- Toilet seat cover and toilet paper holder E.4
  - Cold water supply connection including required piping, valves and fittings
  - Sewer connection including required traps and seals
  - Complies with building code

### Toto Drake 2-Piece 1.28 GPF Single Flush Toilet in White or equivalent.



	Supply and install one (1) three-station wall mounted washbasin unit, complete
	with:
	<ul><li>Integrated basin system with three user stations</li><li>Single-lever mixer tap for hot and cold water for each station, spot resistant stainless</li></ul>
	steel
	- Support brackets and wall mount fixings
E.5	- Hot and cold water supply connections for each station, including all necessary
E.5	piping, valves, fittings and insulation where required - Waste and vent connections to existing sewer system, complete with traps and seals
	- Accessories such as liquid soap dispensers for each station and single mirror for
	entire length of wash basin
	- Complies with building code
	SloanStone Solid Surface 3 Station Wall mounted Sink in White or equivalent.
	Moen Listo Single-Handed Bathroom Faucet or equivalent.
	Supply and Install one (1) Stainless Steel Wall Mounted Baby Changing Station
E.6	Koala Care Baby Changing Station H-9602 - Horizontal, Stainless Steel or
	equivalent
	Supply and install and (4) floor drain accombly, including
	Supply and install one (1) floor drain assembly, including: - Corrosion resistant stainless steel cover, P-trap, all required seals fittings and piping.
E.7	- Installed with proper venting
	- Complies with building code.
	Schluter Kerdi-Drain 4-inch stainless steel drain grate or equivalent.
Men's	s Washroom
	Supply and installation of one (1) standard bowl toilet, complete with the
	following:
E.8	- Floor mounted water closet with single flush mechanism - Standard heigh configuration suitable for general use
	- Toilet seat cover and toilet paper roll holder
	- Cold water supply connection including required piping, valves and fittings
	- Sewer connection including required traps and seals
	- Complies with building code
	Toto Drake 2-Piece 1.28 GPF Single Flush Toilet in White or equivalent.

E.9	Supply and install one (1) two-station wall mounted washbasin unit, complete with:  - Integrated basin system with two user stations - Single-lever mixer tap for hot and cold water for each station, spot resistant stainless steel - Support brackets and wall mount fixings - Hot and cold water supply connections for each station, including all necessary piping, valves, fittings and insulation where required - Waste and vent connections to existing sewer system, complete with traps and seals - Accessories such as liquid soap dispensers for each station and single mirror for entire length of wash basin - Complies with building code  Agua Canada Lima Glossy White Semi-Recessed Rectangle Double Bathroom Sink or equivalent.
	Moen Listo Single-Handed Bathroom Faucet or equivalent.
E.10	Supply and install two (2) wall-hung rectangular washout urinals with top spud, including:  - Wall mounted installation with exposed flush valve system  - Cold water supply to each unit, including all necessary piping, valves and fittings  - Waste connection to existing sewer system, complete with traps, seals, and venting provisions  - Complies with building code  Toto Commercial Wall-hung rectangular washout urinal with top spud in cotton white or equivalent.
	Supply and Install one (1) Stainless Steel Wall Mounted Baby Changing Station
E.11	Koala Care Baby Changing Station H-9602 - Horizontal, Stainless Steel or equivalent
E.12	Supply and install one (1) floor drain assembly, including: - Corrosion resistant stainless steel cover, P-trap, all required seals fittings and piping Installed with proper venting - Complies with building code.  Schluter Kerdi-Drain 4-inch stainless steel drain grate or equivalent.

Appendix B -

### Janitor's Closet

Supply and install one (1) stainless steel floor mop sink, 19"x22"x12", including:

- Floor mounted configuration with backsplash and apron front
- Stainless steel strainer and waste outlet with trap and seal
- Hot and cold water supply connections, including all required piping, valves, fittings, and insulation where applicable

### E.13

- Wall mounted faucet
- All necessary mounting hardware and sealants
- Waste connection to existing sewer system with venting provisions
- Complies with building code

Gridmann 19in.x22in.x12in. Stainless Steel Floor Mop Sink or equivalent. Moen Commercial 2-handle wall mount service faucet Model #8230 or equivalent.

### Supply and install one (1) floor drain assembly, including:

- Corrosion resistant stainless steel cover, P-trap, all required seals fittings and piping.
- E.14

F.1

F.2

- Installed with proper venting
  - Complies with building code.

Schluter Kerdi-Drain 4-inch stainless steel drain grate or equivalent.

Price(\$):

### F. Electrical

### Supply and installation of fifteen (15) ceiling-mounted recessed LED light fixtures, dimensions 4'x1', including:

- Energy efficient LED luminaires with integrated drivers, suitable for recessed ceiling
- All necessary mounting hardware, brackets and accessories
- Electrical connections including, wiring, conduits, junction boxes, connectors and protective devices
- Installation of sensor-activated light switches with adjustable sensitivity and time-delay
  - Integration with new circuit as per electrical layout
  - Complies with electrical and building code

### CPX Led Flat Panel, ceiling-recessed or equivalent

### Supply and installation of three (3) ceiling mounted exhaust fans, including:

- One unit each for men's washroom, women's washroom and accessible washroom
- Energy efficient, low-noise exhaust fans with appropriate airflow capacity based on area in the electrical layout
- Adjustable speed with time-delay settings
- Electrical connections including wiring, conduits, junction boxes, switches and protective devices
- Mounting hardware and sealants for airtight installation
- Integration with lighting as per the electrical layout
- Complies with electrical and building code

### 7 Page



# Supply and Installation of three (3) ceiling mounted hardwired smoke and carbon monoxide detectors including: - Combination smoke and CO detection units with integrated alarm and indicator lights

- Ceiling-mounted configuration with tamper-resistant housing
- Hardwired electrical connections with battery backup
- Wiring, conduits, junction boxes and all necessary accessories as per electrical layout
- One unit installed in each designated room, as per electrical layout
- Complies with electrical and building code

## Supply and installation of one (1) automatic door switch opener for accessible washroom, including:

- Low-energy automatic door operator compatible with swing door configuration
- Push bottom switch mounted at accessible height, compliant with accessibility standards
- Electrical connections including wiring, conduits, junction boxes and control modules as per electrical layout
- Integration with door hardware (hinges, locks, closers)
- All necessary mounting hardware, accessories and signage
- Complies with electrical and building code

F.5 | Supply and Install wiring conduit and power outlet for one (1) security camera

Price(\$):

### G. HVAC

F.3

F.4

#### Supply and installation of air supply vents, including:

- Installation of new ceiling supply vents as per HVAC layout
- Installation of required ductwork to connect new supply vents to existing air distribution system
- All necessary duct fittings, hangers, supports, dampers, and insulation where G.1 applicable
  - Integration with existing HVAC system to ensure balanced airflow and proper distribution (existing HVAC system to be field verified by contractor)
  - Sealing and testing of ductwork to prevent leakage and ensure system efficiency
  - All associated accessories including mounting hardware, sealants and trim finishes
  - Complies with mechanical and building code

#### Supply and installation of return air vents, including:

- Installation of ceiling return air grilles as per approved HVAC layout
- Installation of ductwork to connect return air vents to the existing HVAC return system
- G.2 All necessary duct fittings, supports, dampers, and insulation where applicable
  - Integration with existing HVAC system to ensure proper air circulation and pressure balance (existing HVAC system to be field verified by contractor)
  - Sealing and testing of ductwork to prevent leakage and ensure system efficiency
  - All associated accessories including mounting hardware, sealants and trim finishes
  - Complies with mechanical and building code

**leford** Don Ross Community Centre - Tower 2 - Public Washroom Renovation

Appendix B -

### Supply and installation of three (3) exhaust fan systems, including:

- Ceiling mounted exhaust fans for men's washroom, women's washroom and accessible washroom
- Fan sized appropriately for each rooms area, with low noise and energy efficient operations
- Ducting and fitting to route exhaust air to exterior termination points, including G.4 weatherproof louvers or grilles
  - Electrical connections including wiring, conduits, junction boxes and protective devices as per electrical and mechanical layouts
  - Integration with lighting switching as per electrical layout
  - All necessary mounting hardware, sealants, and accessories
  - Complies with mechanical and building code

Price(\$):					

H. Fil	H. Finishing				
Ceilir	Ceiling Hung Partitions				
H.1	Supply and Install Washroom Stall Doors (PD1 - 610mm W x 1473mm H) - Qty. 4				
H.2	Supply and Install Washroom Stall Pilaster (PL1 - 102mm W x 2082mm H) - Qty. 2				
H.3	Supply and Install Washroom Stall Pilaster (PL2 - 305mm W x 2082m H) - Qty. 1				
H.4	Supply and Install Washroom Stall Pilaster (PL3 - 610mm W x 2082mm H) - Qty. 3				
H.5	Supply and Install Washroom Stall Partition (PL4 - 1511mm W x 1473mm H) - Qty. 2				
H.6	Supply and Install Washroom Stall Partition (PL5 - 610mm W x 1473mm H) - Qty. 1				
H.7	Supply and Install Urinal Partition (URP - 457mm W x 1067mm H) - Qty. 1				
	Partitions Specifications:  Partitions are to be vandalism resistant, high pressure plastic laminate, sealed with PVC or matching laminate edges for moisture resistance. Panels, doors and pilasters are suspended from an overhead structural ceiling support.				
H.8	Recommended Manufacturer: ASI Global Partitions or equivalent. Color: Grey Partition Hardware Includes: - Chrome plated Zamac inswing no-sight slide latch door kit with coat hook (ASI Global Partitions - 40-8513513) - All panel/pilaster attachments shall be powder coated steel (Chrome Finish)				

#### Ceiling

H.9

### Supply and installation of suspended (dropped) ceiling system with 4'x4' ceiling tiles, including:

- Installation of modular ceiling grid system suspended from structural slab using hangers and fasteners
- Plain ceiling tiles, size 4'x4', made of gypsum, with fire-rated and moisture resistant properties
- Integration with lighting, electrical, HVAC and partition system
- Complies with building code

Doors				
H.10	Supply and install one (1) accessible washroom door, 900mm W x 2100mm H, constructed of solid core wood with a durable finish. Complete with satin chrome bardware for binges, lever handle, strike plate and all pecessary fittings to meet			
H.11	Supply and install one (1) hollow metal door for janitors closet 900mm W x 2100mm H, door shall be constructed of heavy duty steel with a primed finish. Including satin chrome hardware for hinges, keyed lever handle, strike plate. Installation to comply with applicable building codes.			
H.12	Supply and install one (1) plastic laminate door for utility closet, 600mm W x 2100mm H, door shall be constructed with a durable plastic laminate finish in white. Including satin chrome hardware for hinges and keyed lever handle.  Installation to comply with applicable building codes.			
Wash	Washroom Signs			
H.13	Supply and Install "Accessible Gender Neutral" sign on accessible washroom door			
H.14	4 Supply and Install "Men's" and "Women's" signs with directional arrows on hallway wall			
H.15	Supply and Install "Janitor's Closet" sign on Janitor's Closet Door			
Misce	Miscellaneous			
H.16	Supply and Install Three (3) hard roll paper towel dispensers for Men's, Women's and Accessible washrooms			
H.17	Supply and place Three (3) round open top trash can for Men's, Women's and Accessible washrooms			
H.19	Supply and install wall mounted shelves for utility closet (4 tiers)			
	Price(\$):			

### **Summary**

	AMOUNT
Schedule A - General Site Requirements	
Schedule B - Removal and Demolition	
Schedule C - Structural	
Schedule D - Rough In	
Schedule E - Plumbing and Fixtures	
Schedule F - Electrical	
Schedule G - HVAC	
Schedule H - Finishing	
SUBTOTAL:	
PST (6%):	
GST (5%):	
TOTAL:	



# **APPENDIX C - PROPOSAL SUBMISSION FORM**

REQUEST FO	OR PROPOSAL No.	RFP#: CNB-EPAI-2025-	09-23		
PROJECT:	Don Ross Community Centre - Tower 2 - Public Washroom Renovation				
CLOSING:	2:00 PM Tuesday, October 21, 2025				
•		al for the provision of the the above, named project	e services as described within et.	the	
	refully examined the do ents and have submitted		r and comprehensive knowledge	∍ of	
_	ons and specifications/	_	s to the City in accordance with ned in the Proposal Document a		
I/WE agree that we are in receipt of addendum to inclusive, and the Proposal Price includes provisions set out in such addendum.					
I/WE agree t proposal.	hat the undersigned is	s/are authorized and em	npowered to sign and submit t	this	
			ROPOSAL NOT NECESSARI VARD ANY PORTION THEREC		
Proponent's L	egal Name				
Street Addres	s	City	Postal Code		
Print Name of Person Signing for Company					
Print Title of F	Person Signing for Com	pany			
Email address	S	Phone No.	Fax No		
Signed at	this day of	, 2025.			
Signature of F	Person Signing for Com	npany			
THIS I WITH	FORM SHALL BEAR A	AN ORIGINAL SIGNATU	RE (electronic), BY AN OFFIC	ER	

AUTHORITY TO BIND THE COMPANY AND BE SUBMITTED TO BE A VALID OFFER

# **APPENDIX D - DECLARATION OF DISCLOSURE**

To: CITY OF NORTH BATTLEFORD
Name of Company:
I/WE DECLARE that no person, Company, or corporation, other than the one whose proper officers is or are attached below, has any interest in this Request for Information or in the Contract.
I/WE FURTHER DECLARE that this Request for Information is in all respects fair and without collusion or fraud.
I/WE FURTHER DECLARE that no City employee, or member of Council (or their families) is, or will become, interested directly or indirectly as a contracting party or otherwise in the performance of the Contract or in the supplies, work, or business to which it relates or in any portion of the profits thereof, or of any such supplies to be used therein or any of the monies to be derived therefrom.
I/WE FURTHER DECLARE that the statements contained in the RFP are in all respect true.
I/WE hereby propose and offer to enter into the Contract on the terms and conditions and under the provisions set forth in the RFP, and to accept in full payment therefore, the sums calculated in accordance with the actual measured quantities and unit prices attached to this Proposal.
I/WE AGREE that this RFP is an offer which is to continue open for acceptance until the formal Contract is executed by the Contractor or for 90 days following the Proposal closing date, whichever occurs first, and that the City may at any time within that period, and without notice, accept this Proposal whether any other Proposals had been previously accepted or not.
Signature of Authorized Signing Officer:
Print Name of Signing Officer:
Position:
Name of Company:
Date:

# APPENDIX E - SERVICE PROVIDER AGREEMENT

Whereas the City of North Battleford desires to hire only safety-conscious and reliable companies with a firm commitment to employ competent persons, supervisors and workers to perform work for the City of North Battleford in compliance with good industry practices and applicable legislation; and the City of North Battleford requires close coordination of all parties performing work for the City of North Battleford to reduce the likelihood of loss to all workers, equipment and plant facilities; the City of North Battleford will appoint a contract administrator for all contractual agreements with Service Providers.

(Company Name) \_\_\_\_\_ (henceforth referred to as the "Service Provider") firmly commits to workplace safety and will adhere to all and any related requirements of the City of North Battleford when performing work for the City of North Battleford:

# 1. Compliance with Legislation

The Service Provider shall perform all work undertaken for the City of North Battleford in compliance with all laws, regulations, standards and City of North Battleford requirements.

## 2. Orientation

The Service Provider shall ensure that all their employees receive site orientation and the Service Provider's area and job specific orientation prior to commencing work on the site.

# 3. Competent Supervisors and Workers

The Service Provider shall ensure that it only utilizes qualified and competent supervisors and workers on any work performed for the City of North Battleford. "Competent worker includes a worker who is being trained to perform a particular task or duty and who is under close and competent supervision during that training. The Service Provider agrees to keep on file and provide documentation to the City of North Battleford, upon request, records of training pertaining to supervisory duties, trade tickets or certification, job specific training, WHMIS, TDG, orientations, etc. occurring before and during the project which might pertain to completing City of North Battleford work in a healthy and safe manner.

# 4. Housekeeping

The Service Provider agrees to keep its work areas clean at all times and to prevent the accumulation of waste materials and rubbish. The Service Provider agrees to perform a thorough clean up at the completion of the work and remove all equipment, surplus materials and tools from the site. If this is not done in a timely and acceptable fashion, the City of North Battleford reserves the right to remove such rubbish and other items and back-charge the cost of the same to the Service Provider.

# 5. Inspection of Equipment

The Service Provider agrees to inspect all tools and equipment brought onto the site and provide documented proof of same to the City of North Battleford upon request. Copies of certification for specialized equipment (cranes, man baskets, etc.) shall be provided to the City of North Battleford before such equipment is brought onto the site.

# 6. Tools and Equipment

eford Don Ross Community Centre - Tower 2 - Public Washroom Renovation

Appendix E -

The Service Provider agrees to provide the City of North Battleford a list of all tools and equipment it intends to bring on site to perform the work. The City of North Battleford reserves the right to inspect any and all such tools and equipment and to refuse entry onto the site should the City of North Battleford find any such items inappropriate to perform the work adequately and safely. This in no way alleviates the Service Provider's responsibilities with regards to its own tools and equipment.

# 7. Hazard Assessment

The Service Provider agrees to conduct and document a thorough hazard assessment of the work and submit the same to the City of North Battleford no later than 7 days prior to the commencing of work. The City of North Battleford reserves the right to insist on upgrading hazard control measures and/or altering procedures to reduce the potential for injury or loss. The Service Provider also agrees to conduct and document smaller hazard assessments during the project prior to starting any hazardous tasks. For short duration work (less than 3 days) the Service Provider shall complete a hazard assessment at the beginning of each shift.

# 8. Contractor Safety Program

The Service Provider agrees to adhere to its own and the City of North Battleford Safety program. Where inconsistency exists or arises, the higher standard deemed by the City of North Battleford shall be followed.

# 9. Reporting Requirements

The Service Provider agrees to provide copies to the City of North Battleford as soon as is reasonably possible on all required reporting mandated by legislation (i.e., dangerous occurrence, high risk asbestos work, hospitalization of injured worker, etc.)

#### 10. **Worksite Inspections**

The Service Provider agrees to conduct weekly inspections of their work areas and have copies available to the City of North Battleford upon request.

#### 11. **Incident Investigations**

The Service Provider agrees to investigate all first aids, medical aids, lost time and near misses and submit written investigation reports to the City of North Battleford within 24 hours of the occurrence. All lost time injuries and dangerous occurrences shall be reported immediately to the City of North Battleford on a verbal basis prior to submission of a written report.

#### **12**. **Toolbox Safety Meetings**

The Service Provider agrees to conduct weekly safety meetings (15-30 minutes) and have copies of the meeting minutes and attendance forwarded to the City of North Battleford. If requested, the Service Provider agrees to designate an individual to participate in a joint worksite Occupational Health and Safety Committee if and when one exists.

#### 13. **Personal Protective Equipment**

The Service Provider agrees to supply and have available at the worksite all basic and specialized protective equipment that may be required to safely perform the work. The Service Provider shall ensure that all workers required to use personal protective equipment are trained in its care, use, maintenance and limitations.

# 14. Critical Work

The Service Provider will provide and follow a permit system when performing any hazardous critical task (e.g., excavating, confined space entry, hot work, work near high voltage lines, pressure testing, critical lifts, etc.)

# 15. Controlled Products

The Service Provider agrees to have SDS sheets on site for all controlled products used on site. The service Provider will provide copies of the MSDS sheets to the City of North Battleford upon request.

# 16. Records and Statistics

The Service Provider agrees to compile and submit to the City of North Battleford monthly statistical reports of all incidents including lost time injury frequencies and severity rates.

# 17. WCB Information

All City of North Battleford Service Providers must be registered with the WCB. If so requested by the City of North Battleford, the Service Provider agrees to submit a copy of their WCB Statement of Injury Costs Supplement for the current and previous two years.

# 18. Audits

The Service Provider agrees to succumb to periodic safety audits conducted by the City of North Battleford. In so doing, the Service Provider shall make all of its safety documentation records available for review along with making available for short interviews the required number of supervisors and workers. The Service Provider agrees to proactively work to continuously improve its safety program per the recommendations of the City of North Battleford auditors.

### 19. Subcontractors

The Service Provider shall make all subcontractors aware of the provisions of this agreement and ensure that all their subcontractors and agents abide by the provisions herein.

# 20. Stopping Work

The City of North Battleford reserves the right to stop the performance of any City of North Battleford work at any time that it feels, in its sole opinion, that the work or the manner in which work is performed is creating unacceptable risk to any parties on the City of North Battleford worksites. The City of North Battleford reserves the right to terminate any contract with any Service Provider for poor safety performance or failure to adhere to any of the provisions of this agreement. The City of North Battleford shall not be liable for any loss (financial or otherwise) incurred by the Service Provider for work performed up to and including the date of termination and reserves the right to let the remainder of the contract to another suitable party.

# 21. Enforcement Policy

The Service Provider will be responsible to enforce the disciplinary policies outlined in their safety Program or Operating Procedures and will make copies available of such to the City of North Battleford upon request. The City of North Battleford reserves the right to have any of the Service Provider's employees or agents removed and/or banned from any City of North Battleford site for blatant disregard of site rules or safety requirements.

# 22. First Aid

The Service Provider agrees to ensure that all of its employees and agents immediately report all first aids and other injuries. First aid records will be maintained by the Service Provider for the duration of the project and kept on file for a period of at least 5 years following the completion of the project. The City of North Battleford may request copies of all or part of the first aid records during the project or during the filing period of 5 years.

# 23. Additional Terms

The Service Provider agrees to adhere to any additional safety requirements stipulated by the City of North Battleford which may arise due to unforeseeable circumstances which might result in unacceptable risk to workers, equipment or facilities (e.g., act of God, extreme inclement weather conditions, etc.)

The Service Provider acknowledges and agrees to abide by the terms and conditions of this agreement.

Executed this	day of	, on behalf of
(Service Provider Co	ompany Name)	(City of North Battleford Representative)
(Company's Address	5)	(Print Name and Position)
(Company's Address	s 2)	<ul><li>□ Acting Contract Administrator</li><li>□ Annual Pre- Qualification</li></ul>
(Company's Phone i	number)	(City of North Battleford Witness Signature)
(Service Provider Re	epresentative)	(City of North Battleford Witness Name & Position)
(Print Name and Pos	sition)	_

# **APPENDIX F - CONTRACTOR CODE OF CONDUCT**

# 1. RATIONALE

The City of North Battleford is dedicated to upholding the highest ethical standards across all its endeavors. It is in the City's expectations that all employees comply with applicable laws and demonstrate responsible, ethical, and integral behavior in their service to the community. Similar expectations are extended to Contractors.

The Contractor's Code of Conduct outlines the principles and standards that the City's Contractors are required to follow and uphold in their business dealings within the municipality.

### 2. SCOPE

This Code applies to all Contractors, Sub-contractors, vendors, and suppliers, that have entered into an agreement to provide goods and services to the City, including each of their employees, representatives, subsidiaries, and affiliates.

It is the responsibility of the Contractors, for themselves and on behalf of such employees, representatives, subsidiaries, and affiliates to ensure compliance with this Code.

# 3. WORKPLACE BEHAVIOR

The City and Contractors jointly share the responsibility for creating a safe, productive, and healthy work environment where everyone is treated with dignity and respect. The City is dedicated to always maintaining a workplace free from harassment, in accordance with the Harassment Policy, Human Rights Code, and similar legislation.

Contractors are mandated to engage with colleagues, City employees, the public and customers in a manner that is both professional and courteous. Any behavior that will undermine work relationships or contribute to a negative work environment will not be tolerated.

Contractors are expected to always communicate in a respectful and professional manner, refraining from language that may offend or create a hostile environment. The use of inappropriate language, including profanity or derogatory remarks, is prohibited in the workplace.

No potentially inappropriate, offensive, or discriminatory photographs, articles, magazines, or other materials shall be permitted at the place of Work.

## 4. FITNESS FOR WORK

All workers must be fit for work at all times.

The City retains the right to request that individuals leave the Place of The Work, if they are unfit for any reason including, without limitation, inebriation, under the influence of illegal drugs, injury, fatigue, rudeness, or any other reason that may affect the quality of the work or which represent a breach of these rules.

# 5. STANDARDS OF DRESS

All workers must in suitable clean clothing, wear shirts and long pants, and display an appropriate standard of personal hygiene.

Where required by the City, all workers shall have an identity badge that clearly indicates the company's name, the individual's name, and has an identity photograph on it, and is to be worn whenever at the Place of the Work.

### 6. ALCOHOL AND DRUGS

No alcoholic beverages or illegal drugs shall be brought, used, distributed, sold, or consumed at the Place of the Work.

The legal use of prescribed medication is permitted only if it does not affect an individual's capability to perform the essential function of their job effectively and in a safe manner that does not endanger other individuals in the Place of the Work.

The City retains the right to request that individuals leave the Place of The Work, if they are found in possession of alcoholic beverages or illegal substances, whether opened or unopened.

In the event of possession of illegal drugs or other illegal substances, the City reserves the right to report the matter to law enforcement authorities.

### 7. SMOKING

Smoking, including the use of electronic cigarettes or vapor products, shall be in designated areas and shall only occur outdoors.

# 8. MEDIA INQUIRIES, COMMENTS OR COMPLAINTS

The Contractor should refrain from responding to formal inquiries, media or social media comments, or complaints from third parties concerning the Work, unless it falls within the scope of their designated responsibilities.

The Contractor should direct any inquiries, comments, or complaints to the City for appropriate coordination and response.

### 9. THEFT

Workers who steal from the Place of the Work or the City shall be immediately ejected from the Place of the Work.

The Contractor is responsible for all such thefts irrespective of whether the worker is an employee of the Contractor, a Subcontractor, or Supplier.

# 10. CONSTRUCTION HOURS

Construction access hours shall be consistent with any regulations in effect in the municipality where the Place of Work is located.

Any necessity to work beyond standard construction access hours must be approved by the City in writing.

# 11. ROADWAYS

All speed limits and other traffic rules must be obeyed and access to roadways should not be impeded. Temporary fencing and signage installation shall be put in place when necessary. Parking shall be in designated areas only.

Proactive measures should be taken to mitigate any temporary blockages caused by equipment or materials, ensuring that emergency access routes always remain clear.

# 12. NOISE

Noise levels should be kept to a minimum at all times. Equipment that generates noise should be adequately dampened, silenced, and soundproofed.

Radio and cell phone volume shall be at the minimum volume which is consistent with the ability to operate the device.

# 13. ANIMALS

No dogs or other animals are permitted at the Place of Work without the written consent of the City.

#### 14. CLEANLINESS

The Place of Work must be maintained for an orderly appearance on a daily basis.

Trash and construction debris shall be contained at all times and removed from the Place of the Work weekly and from areas used by the City daily.

# 15. STORAGE

Storage shall be in designated storage areas only.

### 16. SECURITY

The Contractor shall be responsible for ensuring the security of the Place of the Work during access and for ensuring that locks are effective and secure. Security doors shall at all times remain closed and shall not be propped open, even for a short time.

### 17. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION

The Contractor shall be responsible for providing goods and services that mitigate their impact on the environment. Essential environmental considerations include reduction of greenhouse gas emissions, improved energy efficiency, use of renewable resources, waste minimization, reduction of plastics and packaging and reduction of hazardous waste.

# 18. COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS

The Contractor is obligated to ensure that their business operations adhere strictly to the relevant laws, rules, and regulations of the jurisdiction of the Place of the Work.

# 19. ANTI-BRIBERY AND ANTI-CORRUPTION

The Contractor is required to adhere to all relevant laws and regulations relating to corruption, bribery, fraud, or other prohibited business practices.

Under no circumstances is it permissible for a Contractor to offer a bribe, kickback or unlawful payment or benefit to obtain concessions, contracts, or other favorable treatment.

# 20. CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The Contractor must exercise reasonable care and diligence to prevent actions or circumstances that may lead to a conflict of interest or create a perception of such.

Contractors must refrain from seeking undue advantage or preferential treatment as a result of a conflict of interest.

Contractors are obligated to disclose to the City any actual, apparent or potential conflict of interest in a timely manner as they arise.

## 21. GIFTS AND ENTERTAINMENT

Gifts and entertainment should not be utilized by Contractors to secure improper advantage or preferential treatment.

Contractors are prohibited from offering or providing City employees with gifts, hospitality or other benefits that may have an actual, apparent or potential influence their impartiality in carrying out their official duties or that may place them under obligation to the Contractor.

# 22. CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION

In the event that a Contractor obtains confidential information from the City during their interactions, the Contractor is obligated to use such information solely for the purposes specified by the City and handle it with due care.

Contractors are to implement policies and procedures ensuring the appropriate utilization and management of such confidential information, in compliance with relevant legal and regulatory requirements to prevent inappropriate access to and disclosure of such confidential information.

Contractors are required to inform the City promptly of any actual or suspected breaches of privacy or security, or incidents involving the unauthorized disclosure or loss of such information.

# 23. RESPONSIBLE TREATMENT OF INDIVIDUALS

Contractors are obligated to foster workplaces that uphold respect for the dignity of every individual. This includes respecting the diversity of their employees and others they engage with, including acknowledging differences in gender, race, color, age, disability, sexual orientation, ethnic origin, religion, and any other characteristic protected by applicable laws.

# 24. EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES

Contractors must abide by applicable employment standards, labor, non-discrimination regulations, and human rights legislation. Even in cases where laws may not explicitly prohibit discrimination, Contractors are expected to be committed principles of non-discrimination. Within the Place of the Work, Contractors must ensure the following:

Forced or compulsory labor, as well as child labor, are not used.

Employees are afforded the freedom to raise concerns without the threat of retaliation.

Mandatory security screenings of personnel have been conducted as required.

Employment standards meet or exceed legal and regulatory requirements.

### 25. ENFORCEMENT POLICY

The Contractor is required to confirm that they have thoroughly read and comprehend this Code as a condition of entering into an agreement with the City in provision of goods and services.

The Contractor must monitor each subcontract agreement under their purview and must ensure that it complies with this Code.

Conduct that is illegal, dishonest, or unethical constitutes a breach of this Code, whether or not the conduct is specifically addressed in this Code.

The Contractor is responsible for reporting any known or suspected violations of any applicable laws and/or any non-compliance with this Code to the City in a timely manner. Contractors must not permit retribution or retaliation against an individual who, in good faith, seeks advice or reports such a known or suspected violation.

The City reserves the right and may be obligated to report breaches of this Code to regulators and/or law enforcement authorities.

The Contract Agreement for the provision of goods and services may include clauses pertaining to specific topics outlined in this Code. In the event of any discrepancies or conflicts between the provisions of the Contract Agreement and those of this Code, the terms outlined in the Code of Conduct shall prevail.

#### 26. ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

The Contractor acknowledges and agrees to abide by the terms and conditions of this Code of Conduct.

Executed this	day of	, 20	on behalf of:
(Contractor's Nar	ne)		
(Contractor's Add	ress)		

(Contractor's Address 2)	
(Contractor's Phone Number)	
(Contractor's Representative – Signature)	
(Contractor's Representative Name and Position –	Please Print)
(City of North Battleford Representative - Signature	<del>:</del> )
(City of North Battleford Representative – Name an	nd Position – Please Print)
(City of North Battleford Witness - Signature)	
(City of North Battleford Witness – Name and Posit	ion)